SCIENTIFIC REPORT: "YOUNG RESEARCHERS IN MADRID"

This brief visit took place in September 2010.

The visit served two purposes. 

(i) I gave a colloquium talk to a large number of graduate students and Masters' students as part of the "Young Researchers" conference for 2010. There were few international speakers, only two in areas related to geometry, and I was the representative for the broad fields of Differential Geometry and Topology. I believe the talk was a success, and managed to showcase a number of recent techniques. The talk was given with many illustrations, with both theoretical results on representation varieties and practical illustrations of candy-making machines in industry, all drawing on ideas from dynamics and ergodicity.

(ii) I gave a seminar talk in the seminar run by Prof. Vicente Munoz, Madrid.  We discussed a number of results in gauge theory and geometric topology going back to some of his classical work from the early 1990s which has had a recent resurgence of interest, with new techniques now being available.  I also met other postdocs in the group, at least one of whom will make an extended visit to the Isaac Newton institute in Cambridge later this year.  In particular, the visit may help raise the profile of the symplectic geometry work being undertaken by people in my field to those in the algbraic geometry of moduli spaces field which is the subject of the Newton Institute conferences.

Whilst brief, the visit was a success. It was in fact combined with a trip to the group of Rahul Pandharipande at Lisbon, where I also interacted with new postdocs and visitors from the U.S.  Pandharipande will also be in Cambridge (later) in the spring, and is a world expert in Gromov-Witten theory and moduli theory (algebraic cobordism etc), so this also proved an excellent time to highlight how much those areas now have in common with current research in parts of symplectic topology.  Pandharipande and I remain in e-mail contact, and hope to collaborate in due course.

Finally, Cambridge has a very active Masters program in pure mathematics (Part III). Many excellent students come from France and Germany and the US each year, but rather few from Spain. I hope the visit will have encouraged faculty in Madrid to think of sending some of their stronger students to benefit from the intensive teaching and research experience of Part III, for which I understand government grants already exist in Spain but are not widely taken up. This would certainly help facilitate those students' integration in Europe-wide and even world-wide mathematics, since many people from the Masters' program go on to PhDs and postdocs around the globe.

Because of a confusion, many of the expenses of the trip were covered by Complutense, so in fact the grant from CAST was not as essential as we had originally envisioned. Nonetheless, it was excellent to gain support from CAST, partly to advertise the network, and partly because it encouraged the organizers of the Young Researchers conference to try and incorporate international speakers into their program.

END OF REPORT.

